TOWN OF WINDHAM

TOWN BOARD MEETING




OCTOBER 13, 2016
371 State Route 296, Hensonville, NY
Present: Supervisor: Robert J. Pelham

   Councilmen: Wayne Van Valin, Karl Gonzalez, Donald Murray & Ian Peters

   Town Clerk: Bonnie Poehmel
Also Present: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington, Town Attorney Larry Gardner, Delaware Engineering Mary Beth Bianconi, Chief Tor Tryland, Gail Nicholsen, Jeri Miltenberger, Bill MacGregor, Billy Sollie, Mindy Sokoll, Chris Clark-WAJ student, Iouri Bouriak, Lisa Heintz & Lori Torgersen

Absent: Ambulance Director Jeanie Scotti 

The Supervisor called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and Councilman Peters opened with the Pledge of Allegiance.
THE MINUTES OF THE SEPTEMBER 22, 2016 TOWN BOARD MEETING 
one correction is to be made per Supervisor Pelham in the opening comment “Supervisor Pelham would like to entertain a motion to appoint Ian Peters to fill the current vacant Councilman seat, a motion to accept was 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.”   With those corrections made the minutes were approved as typed on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

1.WINDHAM PATH SMOKE FREE: Lisa Heintz was present.  She is from Tobacco-Free Action of Columbia & Greene Counties and we are funded by the NYS Dept. of Health.  She has been speaking with Lori Torgersen of WARF and she suggested that Lisa come speak to the Town Board has the Town owns the property, WARF manages the property. She spoke about reducing second hand smoking; as adults and children are on the walking path they could enjoy a tobacco-free healthy environment and cut down on the litter of cigarette butts.  Lisa gave out some literature showing other towns in both Greene & Columbia Counties that are participating in this program. Should the town be interested, Lisa will help publicize the policy, she has included a sample resolution for the Town to adopt and signage will be at no cost to the Town. The only thing they can not provide is the butt depots as they are too costly. Once the public sees the sign notification the walk is usually self-enforced as others will spread the word as they walk the path.  
2.DELAWARE ENGINEERING: Mary Beth Bianconi was present with a hand out for Windham-Hensonville Water Project Phase 2 Sequence of Events.  A project summary was presented with the task and estimated date to move phase 2 forward.  Mary Beth talked about the steps that are needed to get started with the paperwork as this is a DWSRF (State) Funded Grant of $1.7 million up to $2.3 million 30-year loan with a zero percent interest, an engineer’s report should be started and bond council will do a lot of the paperwork and then look at the real cost of this project.  No commitment will be needed till April 2017.
3.REQUEST TO USE CENTRE PROPERTY: Community of Windham Foundation would like to have a wreath contest on Thursday, December 1st @ 4pm to hang/display the wreaths and then on Saturday, December 10th announce awards at 2pm.  A motion to accept was made by Councilman Gonzalez, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.  Greene Room Players would like to hold auditions on October 11 @ 4-7pm.  Emails and phone calls were made by the Town Clerk to the Councilmen as this request for use was prior to the Town Board Meeting.  A verbal “yes” was given to the Greene Room players on October 7, 2016.
4.REQUEST TO USE WINDHAM PATH: WAJ Cross Country would like to host another home meet on Tuesday, October 11 @ 4-5pm, as there is road work and closure of road in Tannersville.  Jesse Berube, Coach for the team sent an email for usage.  Again the request came in before the Town Board Meeting.  Emails and phone calls were made by the Town Clerk to the Councilmen.  Councilman Van Valin spoke to Jesse Berube concerning the race with the public 
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walking the path just after a holiday weekend and gave a verbal “yes”.  Police Officer Rivera was advised of the race.  
5.REQUEST RAIN DATE Oct 9, 2016 for Rotary Coin drop/Tag Day: The Autumn Affair is October 8-9th and weather report has possible rain for October 8th.  Rotary would like permission should they need to use the rain date on October 9. Again the request came in before the Town Board Meeting.  Emails and phone calls were made by the Town Clerk to the Councilmen.  A verbal “yes” was given to Diana Lawrence, President and Police Officer Rivera was advised of the rain date if needed. REQUEST TO USE CD LANE PARK: August 12, 2017 for Mt. Top Dog Day.  A motion to accept was made by Councilman Gonzalez, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.  REQUEST Oct 7, 2017 with a rain date Oct 8, 2017 for Rotary Tag Day/Coin Drop, a motion to accept was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Gonzalez, with all in favor.
6.AFFIDAVIT & APPLICATION FOR CERTIFICATE OF RESIDENCE: Annette Marie Boenigk of Windham has applied for proof of residence as she plans to enroll in Rockland Community College in the fall.  A motion to accept was made by Councilman Gonzalez, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.
7.FREE TRAINING WORKSHOP FOR PLANNERS & LOCAL OFFICIALS: Catskill Watershed Corporation will sponsor a free training day Friday, November 4 @ 10 am-3 pm in Margaretville.  NYS Dept. of State Fall Planning Seminar to be held Monday, October 24 @ 5:30 pm-7:30 pm & 7:45 pm – 9:15 pm at Columbia-Greene Community College.  The Town Board has approved both dates to be passed on to the Planning Board for their continued education credits.
8.COMPLAINT LETTER CONCERNING OLD CAR WASH BUILDING: Barry Riordan has sent in another letter of complaint against the old car wash building. Demo Permit #08X15 was issued to the Owner of the property on December 31, 2015.  Per Dominick Caropreso the building permit is good for one year and will expire on December 31, 2016.  A phone call will be made to the Owner to remind him.
9.GREENE COUNTY RESOLUTIONS FOR 2016: #268-16: As Amended-Authorizing Contract-Greene County with Greene County Emergency Medical Systems, Inc.; #273-16: Designating County Route 12/South Street “T. Patrick Meehan Jr Memorial Drive”; #276-16: Elm Ridge Wild Forest Unit Management Plan (UMP) Recommending Inclusion of Mountain Bike Trails on Mount Hayden; #283-16: Awarding Bid For Abrasives (Dry Screened And Washed) Used In Snow And Ice Control; #290-16: Authorizing Chargeback Of Assessment Roll Related Services and Materials
11.TOWN JUSTICE REPORT FOR SEPTEMBER: Judge McCarthy $1,644.00 & Judge Mattiace $1,430.00 has been noted.
12.TOWN CLERK REVENUE FOR SEPTEMBER: $3,594.22. A motion to accept was made by Councilman Gonzalez, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.
13.TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION #57 OF 2016: Whereas, painting of the exterior of the Centre Property has been done….authorizes the Supervisor to use the encumbered funds held within the General Fund in the amount of $20,000.00 now to be used towards the cost of said expense.  A motion to accept was made by Councilman Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor, copy attached.   TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION #58 OF 2016: Due to the receipts of funds in the Highway from the NYS Thruway Authority regarding CHIPS Pave NY, revenue increased by $16,660.14. A motion to accept was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Gonzalez, with all in favor, copy attached.  TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION #59 OF 2016: transfer funds to balance the Sewer District account. A motion to accept was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor, copy attached. TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION #60 OF 2016: transfer funds to balance the Water District account.   A motion to accept was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Gonzalez, with all in favor, copy attached.  TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION #61 OF 2016: to authorize the Supervisor to us $17,853.62 from Unappropriated Fund Balance to balance the account in the 
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General Fund as per General Fund Resolution #24 of 2016.  A motion to accept was made by Councilman Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman Gonzalez, with all in favor, copy attached. GENERAL FUND RESOLUTION #24 OF 2016: transfer funds to balance the General Fund Account.  A motion to accept was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Gonzalez, with all in favor, copy attached.
COLLAR CITY PAINTING LLC will offer the Town a free no charge a 5 year maintenance program on the exterior painting of the Centre Property.  Councilman Van Valin made a motion to accept, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
A 2 YEAR CONTRACT WITH YOUNG EXPLOSIVES for 2017 & 2018 fireworks.  A motion is needed to allow the Supervisor to sign.  A motion to accept was made by Councilman Gonzalez, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.
14.HIGHWAY REPORT: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington was present. Since the last board meeting the highway dept. has been very busy. Routine road maintenance has been completed for Blodgett Road, Oliver Road & Jennie’s Notch. There were 7 other small troubled spots that needed to be address before winter came and they have been taken care of. We have had two tractors mowing the flood control dams for Batavia Watershed and as of date we have about 65-70 billable hours. Vehicle maintenance in between as we provided a truck to CD Lane Park for stripping of the roof project.  Two days prior to the Autumn Affair we had an emergency slate stone sidewalk repair at Centre Property.  Councilman Van Valin complimented Gary on the nice job that was done.  Shared services we received help from the Town of Durham on the roadways mentioned above and with Greene County Highway to hang the Autumn Affair banner as our bucket truck was not in service yet.  We have since taken down the banner with our own bucket truck that is in service.  We provided support to the Chamber of Commerce has requested, we provided them with safety cones and some garbage cans. Extra services were provided on Saturday as more people were in town than anticipated; we worked with the Police Dept. on traffic control.  The Resolution that was passed by the Greene County Legislature regarding the T. Patrick Meehan Memorial Highway; part of that resolution is written “that the Town of Windham Highway Superintendent is hereby authorized to provide for the installation and maintenance of adequate signage pursuant to Town Law Section 64 (9)”; out of respect that Gary will follow through and see that the signs are taken care of properly and maintained.  The next two weeks seed & mulching will be done with the Greene County Soil & Water through the DEP program. We will be starting to put winter plow equipment together.  We have another shared request from the Town of Durham and Greene County Highway.  We will be doing some routine dirt work until the snow starts flying and cleaning leaf debris from ditches, etc. Supervisor Pelham thinks there should be four signs for T. Patrick Meehan Memorial Highway, will also need to determine if South Street is in the Catskill Park for the color of the signs.
15.POLICE REPORT: Chief Tor Tryland was present. Cars are in good shape regular routine maintenance.  One car had an accident the mirror & lights have been repaired with parts we had just needed to pay for labor.  Training is going well for the night shooting we are not complete yet.  Chief Tor would like to thank the Board for allowing the Police Dept. to do as much training as they have been doing as the officers are very happy. The NORCAM is out of date and will need to have a new one; he has spoken to Jeanie Scotti about ordering a new one. The flashing light at WAJ is still not installed yet.  Can Larry Gardner look into what the holdup is?  Gary did receive a dig safe ticket for that area as they are digging holes.  They did the construction last Friday for the holes with concrete bases.  It is in the works. Chief Tor keeps calling there and they said it was promised to be in by school starting.
16.AMBULANCE REPORT: Ambulance Director Jeanie Scotti was absent. 

17.COMMITTEE REPORTS: Attorney Larry Gardner has nothing to report on at this time.  Councilman Murray did a webinar today with State Comptroller.  Our tax cap rate is going to be 1.0038% this year.  He has been working on Gary’s computer at the highway garage.  It is too expensive to have the fax come thru the computer and it will be cheaper just to order a regular fax machine with an answering machine for $121.99.  Councilman Gonzalez the roofs at the Park are complete. Today the Superintendent & a Correctional Officer visited the Park.  They will be starting up there with 2 inmates next week and will paint the park buildings mission 
TOWN BOARD MEETING (CON’T)



OCTOBER 13, 2016

brown.  The inmates have painted the Town Hall in the Town of Halcott, it came out really, really nice.  Will also have Gary come with the new bucket truck to paint the light pole at the Park.  County Waste has been called to stop garbage pickup at the Park as it is closed for the season.   When ready to close down completely Councilman Gonzalez and Supervisor Pelham will get the water shut off for the season. Councilman Van Valin the Centre Property is finished with the outside painting.  He has not heard any comments yet on the painting.  A slate stone in the sidewalk had to be fixed with Gary’s help.  Other projects at a later date will have to be looked at like the sidewalk, the lawn and the chimney at the Centre Property.  Councilman Peters is getting use to the seat.  Also he is working on the website documentation and it is user friendly.  One of the notices to be posted will be that CD Lane Park is closed for the season. Also wants to have minutes available, events on the calendar, etc.  Also now that the Town has its own domain name, all elected officials can have an email address that the public can contact us directly with any questions.  He is working on the Street lighting Project.  He is looking at getting LED light bids and would like to get a few samples to check out the brightness of the lighting.
ACCOUNT BALANCES AND BUDGET COMPARISIONS October 13, 2016 files were made available for the Board to review.
GENERAL FUND WARRANT #19-G contained vouchers #713-754, totaling $95,256.57 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor.

HIGHWAY FUND WARRANT #19 contained vouchers #165-184, totaling $50,564.66 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor.
SEWER DISTRICT FUND WARRANT #19 contained vouchers #240-260, totaling $44,178.27 was audited and approved on a motion by Councilman Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

STREETLIGHTING FUND WARRANT #10 contained vouchers #69-79, totaling $4,991.17 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman      Van Valin, with all in favor.
WATER PROJECT FUND WARRANT #11 (Consolidation & Improvement) contained voucher #55, totaling $6,655.94 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.  *This is the Final bill and was included in paperwork with the USDA @ closing.
GENERAL FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #20-P for General contained 7 claims, totaling $6,653.47 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor.  Ambulance payroll contained 18 claims, totaling $12,412.80 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor. Police payroll contained 5 claims, totaling $5,158.56                was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor.

HIGHWAY PAYROLL WARRANT #20-P contained 4 claims, totaling $6,432.00 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman   Murray, with all in favor.

SEWER DISTRICT FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #20-P contained 1 claim, totaling $70.88 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor.

GENERAL FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #21-P for General contained 12 claims, totaling $6,081.75 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.  Ambulance payroll contained 18 claims, totaling 
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$12,752.55 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor. Police payroll contained 6 claims, totaling $5,470.15                was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

HIGHWAY PAYROLL WARRANT #21-P contained 5 claims, totaling $8,040.00 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor.

SEWER DISTRICT FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #21-P contained 1 claim, totaling $70.88 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC: Bill MacGregor was present to give an update on the newly formed ARB Board.  President, Chairman is Bill MacGregor, Vice President is Phyllis Parrish and Secretary is Margy Davis.  They have decided to stagger the office terms. The term  for three years will be Phyllis Parrish, Bill MacGregor and Margy Davis, the term for 2 years will be Billy Sollie and Lynne McGowan and the term for one year will be Mindy Sokoll and Jeri Miltenberger; this will allow new people to come in to replace those who are serving on the board. Bill read over the ARB Local Law #5 of 2006-Section 4 having 7 members and one of the members should be from the planning board. This law should be amended as not one of the 7 members are a member of the Planning Board.  Larry Gardner will look into that. The Board will still meet once a month.  Jeri Miltenberger would like to know if “it is a law or a recommendation”, they are having a big problem with this.  Does the ARB have the power as a law or just make recommendations? Upon reading the law, Larry Gardner says the ARB Board has “with binding effect”.  Lori Torgersen would like to have any shared information about WAJ using the Windham Path or the Windham Rotary installing a Flag Pole.  All this interested information is good to have on hand when she writes a grant for the use of the Windham Path.  She will have to get in touch with WAJ and the Rotary for any pictures.  Iouri Bouriak would like to ask for permission to use CD Lane Park as a landing strip for his ultralight aircraft and this is all weather pending.  The Town of Windham does not actually own the property of CD Lane Park. It is owned by Batavia Kill Watershed.  Permission will need to come from them.  The Councilmen would like to table this request, as they will need to look more into this.

The meeting adjourned at 8:19 p.m. on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Gonzalez, with all in favor.
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